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§ 13.5 Claims involving criminal activi-
ties or misconduct. 

(a) The Administrator will refer cases 
of suspected criminal activity or mis-
conduct to the EPA Office of Inspector 
General. That office has the responsi-
bility for investigating or referring the 
matter, where appropriate, to the De-
partment of Justice (DOJ), and/or re-
turning it to the Administrator for fur-
ther actions. Examples of activities 
which should be referred are matters 
involving fraud, anti-trust violations, 
embezzlement, theft, false claims or 
misuse of Government money or prop-
erty. 

(b) The Administrator will not ad-
ministratively compromise, terminate, 
suspend or otherwise dispose of debts 
involving criminal activity or mis-
conduct without the approval of DOJ. 

§ 13.6 Subdivision of claims not au-
thorized. 

A claim will not be subdivided to 
avoid the $20,000 limit on the Agency’s 
authority to compromise, suspend, or 
terminate a debt. A debtor’s liability 
arising from a particular transaction 
or contract is a single claim. 

§ 13.7 Omission not a defense. 
Failure by the Administrator to com-

ply with any provision of this regula-
tion is not available to a debtor as a 
defense against payment of a debt. 

Subpart B—Collection 

§ 13.8 Collection rule. 
(a) The Administrator takes action 

to collect all debts owed the United 
States arising out of EPA activities 
and to reduce debt delinquencies. Col-
lection actions may include sending 
written demands to the debtor’s last 
known address. Written demand may 
be preceded by other appropriate ac-
tion, including immediate referral to 
DOJ for litigation, when such action is 
necessary to protect the Government’s 
interest. The Administrator may con-
tact the debtor by telephone, in person 
and/or in writing to demand prompt 
payment, to discuss the debtor’s posi-
tion regarding the existence, amount 
or repayment of the debt, to inform the 
debtor of its rights (e.g., to apply for 

waiver of the indebtedness or to have 
an administrative review) and of the 
basis for the debt and the consequences 
of nonpayment or delay in payment. 

(b) The Administrator maintains an 
administrative file for each debt and/or 
debtor which documents the basis for 
the debt, all administrative collection 
actions regarding the debt (including 
communications to and from the debt-
or) and its final disposition. Informa-
tion from a debt file relating to an in-
dividual may be disclosed only for pur-
poses which are consistent with this 
regulation, the Privacy Act of 1974 and 
other applicable law. 

§ 13.9 Initial notice. 
(a) When the Administrator deter-

mines that a debt is owed EPA, he pro-
vides a written initial notice to the 
debtor. Unless otherwise provided by 
agreement, contract or order, the ini-
tial notice informs the debtor: 

(1) Of the amount, nature and basis of 
the debt; 

(2) That payment is due immediately 
upon receipt of the notice; 

(3) That the debt is considered delin-
quent if it is not paid within 30 days of 
the date mailed or hand-delivered; 

(4) That interest charges and, except 
for State and local governments and 
Indian tribes, penalty charges and ad-
ministrative costs may be assessed 
against a delinquent debt; 

(5) Of any rights available to the 
debtor to dispute the validity of the 
debt or to have recovery of the debt 
waived (citing the available review or 
waiver authority, the conditions for re-
view or waiver, and the effects of the 
review or waiver request on the collec-
tion of the debt), and of the possibility 
of assessment of interest, penalty and 
administrative costs; and 

(6) The address, telephone number 
and name of the person available to 
discuss the debt. 

(b) EPA will respond promptly to 
communications from the debtor. Re-
sponse generally will be within 20 days 
of receipt of communication from the 
debtor. 

(c) Subsequent demand letters also 
will advise the debtor of any interest, 
penalty or administrative costs which 
have been assessed and will advise the 
debtor that the debt may be referred to 
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a credit reporting agency (see § 13.14), a 
collection agency (see § 13.13) or to DOJ 
(see § 13.33) if it is not paid. 

§ 13.10 Aggressive collection actions; 
documentation. 

(a) EPA takes actions and effective 
follow-up on a timely basis to collect 
all claims of the United States for 
money and property arising out of 
EPA’s activities. EPA cooperates with 
other Federal agencies in their debt 
collection activities. 

(b) All administrative collection ac-
tions are documented in the claim file, 
and the bases for any compromise, ter-
mination or suspension of collection 
actions is set out in detail. This docu-
mentation, including the Claims Col-
lection Litigation Report required 
§ 13.33, is retained in the appropriate 
debt file. 

§ 13.11 Interest, penalty and adminis-
trative costs. 

(a) Interest. EPA will assess interest 
on all delinquent debts unless prohib-
ited by statute, regulation or contract. 

(1) Interest begins to accrue on all 
debts from the date of the initial no-
tice to the debtor. EPA will not re-
cover interest where the debt is paid 
within 30 days of the date of the notice. 
EPA will assess an annual rate of in-
terest that is equal to the rate of the 
current value of funds to the United 
States Treasury (i.e., the Treasury tax 
and loan account rate) as prescribed 
and published by the Secretary of the 
Treasury in the FEDERAL REGISTER and 
the Treasury Fiscal Requirements 
Manual Bulletins, unless a different 
rate is necessary to protect the inter-
est of the Government. EPA will notify 
the debtor of the basis for its finding 
that a different rate is necessary to 
protect the interest of the Govern-
ment. 

(2) The Administrator may extend 
the 30-day period for payment where he 
determines that such action is in the 
best interest of the Government. A de-
cision to extend or not to extend the 
payment period is final and is not sub-
ject to further review. 

(3) The rate of interest, as initially 
assessed, remains fixed for the duration 
of the indebtedness. If a debtor defaults 
on a repayment agreement, interest 

may be set at the Treasury rate in ef-
fect on the date a new agreement is ex-
ecuted. 

(4) Interest will not be assessed on in-
terest charges, administrative costs or 
later payment penalties. However, 
where a debtor defaults on a previous 
repayment agreement and interest, ad-
ministrative costs and penalties 
charges have been waived under the de-
faulted agreement, these charges can 
be reinstated and added to the debt 
principal under any new agreement and 
interest charged on the entire amount 
of the debt. 

(b) Administrative costs of collecting 
overdue debts. The costs of the Agency’s 
administrative handling of overdue 
debts, based on either actual or aver-
age cost incurred, will be charged on 
all debts except those owed by State 
and local governments and Indian 
tribes. These costs include both direct 
and indirect costs. Administrative 
costs will be assessed monthly 
throughout the period the debt is over-
due except as provided by § 13.12. 

(c) Penalties. As provided by 31 U.S.C. 
3717(e)(2), a penalty charge will be as-
sessed on all debts, except those owned 
by State and local governments and In-
dian tribes, more than 90 days delin-
quent. The penalty charge will be at a 
rate not to exceed 6% per annum and 
will be assessed monthly. 

(d) Allocation of payments. A partial 
payment by a debtor will be applied 
first to outstanding administrative 
costs, second to penalty assessments, 
third to accrued interest and then to 
the outstanding debt principal. 

(e) Waiver. (1) The Administrator 
may (without regard to the amount of 
the debt) waive collection of all or part 
of accrued interest, penalty or adminis-
trative costs, where he determines 
that— 

(i) Waiver is justified under the cri-
teria of § 13.25; 

(ii) The debt or the charges resulted 
from the Agency’s error, action or in-
action, and without fault by the debt-
or; or 

(iii) Collection of these charges 
would be against equity and good con-
science or not in the best interest of 
the United States. 

(2) A decision to waive interest, pen-
alty charges or administrative costs 
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may be made at any time prior to pay-
ment of a debt. However, where these 
charges have been collected prior to 
the waiver decision, they will not be 
refunded. The Administrator’s decision 
to waive or not waive collection of 
these charges is a final agency action. 

§ 13.12 Interest and charges pending 
waiver or review. 

Interest, penalty charges and admin-
istrative costs will continue to accrue 
on a debt during administrative appeal, 
either formal or informal, and during 
waiver consideration by the Agency; 
except, that interest, penalty charges 
and administrative costs will not be as-
sessed where a statute or a regulation 
specifically prohibits collection of the 
debt during the period of the adminis-
trative appeal or the Agency review. 

§ 13.13 Contracting for collection serv-
ices. 

EPA will use private collection serv-
ices where it determines that their use 
is in the best interest of the Govern-
ment. Where EPA determines that 
there is a need to contract for collec-
tion services it will— 

(a) Retain sole authority to resolve 
any dispute by the debtor of the valid-
ity of the debt, to compromise the 
debt, to suspend or terminate collec-
tion action, to refer the debt to DOJ 
for litigation, and to take any other 
action under this part which does not 
result in full collection of the debt; 

(b) Require the contractor to comply 
with the Privacy Act of 1974, as amend-
ed, to the extent specified in 5 U.S.C. 
552a(m), with applicable Federal and 
State laws pertaining to debt collec-
tion practices (e.g., the Fair Debt Col-
lection Practices Act (15 U.S.C. 1692 et 
seq.)), and with applicable regulations 
of the Internal Revenue Service; 

(c) Require the contractor to account 
accurately and fully for all amounts 
collected; and 

(d) Require the contractor to provide 
to EPA, upon request, all data and re-
ports contained in its files relating to 
its collection actions on a debt. 

§ 13.14 Use of credit reporting agen-
cies. 

EPA reports delinquent debts to ap-
propriate credit reporting agencies. 

(a) EPA provides the following infor-
mation to the reporting agencies: 

(1) A statement that the claim is 
valid and is overdue; 

(2) The name, address, taxpayer iden-
tification number and any other infor-
mation necessary to establish the iden-
tity of the debtor; 

(3) The amount, status and history of 
the debt; and 

(4) The program or pertinent activity 
under which the debt arose. 

(b) Before disclosing debt informa-
tion, EPA will: 

(1) Take reasonable action to locate 
the debtor if a current address is not 
available; and 

(2) If a current address is available, 
notify the debtor by certified mail, re-
turn receipt requested, that: 

(i) The designated EPA official has 
reviewed the claim and has determined 
that it is valid and overdue; 

(ii) That within 60 days EPA intends 
to disclose to a credit reporting agency 
the information authorized for disclo-
sure by this subsection; and 

(iii) The debtor can request a com-
plete explanation of the claim, can dis-
pute the information in EPA’s records 
concerning the claim, and can file for 
an administrative review, waiver or re-
consideration of the claim, where ap-
plicable. 

(c) Before information is submitted 
to a credit reporting agency, EPA will 
provide a written statement to the re-
porting agency that all required ac-
tions have been taken. Additionally, 
EPA will, thereafter, ensure that the 
credit reporting agency is promptly in-
formed of any substantive change in 
the conditions or amounts of the debt, 
and promptly verify or correct infor-
mation relevant to the claim. 

(d) If a debtor disputes the validity of 
the debt, the credit reporting agency 
will refer the matter to the appropriate 
EPA official. The credit reporting 
agency will exclude the debt from its 
reports until EPA certifies in writing 
that the debt is valid. 

§ 13.15 Taxpayer information. 
(a) The Administrator may obtain a 

debtor’s current mailing address from 
the Internal Revenue Service. 

(b) Addresses obtained from the In-
ternal Revenue Service will be used by 
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the Agency, its officers, employees, 
agents or contractors and other Fed-
eral agencies only to collect or dispose 
of debts, and may be disclosed to credit 
reporting agencies only for the purpose 
of their use in preparing a commercial 
credit report on the taxpayer for use by 
EPA. 

§ 13.16 Liquidation of collateral. 

Where the Administrator holds a se-
curity instrument with a power of sale 
or has physical possession of collateral, 
he may liquidate the security or collat-
eral and apply the proceeds to the over-
due debt. EPA will exercise this right 
where the debtor fails to pay within a 
reasonable time after demand, unless 
the cost of disposing of the collateral is 
disproportionate to its value or special 
circumstances require judicial fore-
closure. However, collection from other 
businesses, including liquidation of se-
curity or collateral, is not a pre-
requisite to requiring payment by a 
surety or insurance company unless ex-
pressly required by contract or statute. 
The Administrator will give the debtor 
reasonable notice of the sale and an ac-
counting of any surplus proceeds and 
will comply with any other require-
ments of law or contract. 

§ 13.17 Suspension or revocation of li-
cense or eligibility. 

When collecting statutory penalties, 
forfeitures, or debts for purposes of en-
forcement or compelling compliance, 
the Administrator may suspend or re-
voke licenses or other privileges for 
any inexcusable, prolonged or repeated 
failure of a debtor to pay a claim. Addi-
tionally, the Administrator may sus-
pend or disqualify any contractor, 
lender, broker, borrower, grantee or 
other debtor from doing business with 
EPA or engaging in programs EPA 
sponsors or funds if a debtor fails to 
pay its debts to the Government within 
a reasonable time. Debtors will be noti-
fied before such action is taken and ap-
plicable suspension or debarment pro-
cedures will be used. The Adminis-
trator will report the failure of any 
surety to honor its obligations to the 
Treasury Department for action under 
6 U.S.C. 11. 

§ 13.18 Installment payments. 
(a) Whenever, feasible, and except as 

otherwise provided by law, debts owed 
to the United States, together with in-
terest, penalty and administrative 
costs, as required by § 13.11, will be col-
lected in a single payment. However, 
where the Administrator determines 
that a debtor is financially unable to 
pay the indebtedness in a single pay-
ment or that an alternative payment 
mechanism is in the best interest of 
the United States, the Administrator 
may approve repayment of the debt in 
installments. The debtor has the bur-
den of establishing that it is finan-
cially unable to pay the debt in a sin-
gle payment or that an alternative 
payment mechanism is warranted. If 
the Administrator agrees to accept 
payment by installments, the Adminis-
trator may require a debtor to execute 
a written agreement which specifies all 
the terms of the repayment arrange-
ment and which contains a provision 
accelerating the debt in the event of 
default. The size and frequency of in-
stallment payments will bear a reason-
able relation to the size of the debt and 
the debtor’s ability to pay. The install-
ment payments will be sufficient in 
size and frequency to liquidate the debt 
in not more than 3 years, unless the 
Administrator determines that a 
longer period is required. Installment 
payments of less than $50 per month 
generally will not be accepted, but may 
be accepted where the debtor’s finan-
cial or other circumstances justify. If 
the debt is unsecured, the Adminis-
trator may require the debtor to exe-
cute a confess-judgment note with a 
tax carry-forward and a tax carry-back 
provision. Where the Administrator se-
cures a confess-judgment note, the Ad-
ministrator will provide the debtor a 
written explanation of the con-
sequences of the debtor’s signing the 
note. 

(b) If a debtor owes more than one 
debt and designates how a voluntary 
installment payment is to be applied 
among the debts, that designation will 
be approved if the Administrator deter-
mines that the designation is in the 
best interest of the United States. If 
the debtor does not designate how the 
payment is to be applied, the Adminis-
trator will apply the payment to the 
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various debts in accordance with the 
best interest of the United States, pay-
ing special attention to applicable 
statutes of limitations. 

§ 13.19 Analysis of costs; automation; 
prevention of overpayments, delin-
quencies or defaults. 

(a) The Administrator may periodi-
cally compare EPA’s costs in handling 
debts with the amounts it collects, 

(b) The Administrator may periodi-
cally consider the need, feasibility, and 
cost effectiveness of automated debt 
collection operations. 

(c) The Administrator may establish 
internal controls to identify the causes 
of overpayments and delinquencies and 
may issue procedures to prevent future 
occurrences of the identified problems. 

Subpart C—Administrative Offset 

§ 13.20 Administrative offset of general 
debts. 

This subpart provides for EPA’s col-
lection of debts by administrative off-
set under section 5 of the Debt Collec-
tion Act of 1982 (31 U.S.C. 3716), other 
statutory authorities and the common 
law. It does not apply to offsets against 
employee salaries covered by §§ 13.21, 
13.22 and 13.23 of this subpart. EPA will 
collect debts by administrative offsets 
where it determines that such collec-
tions are feasible and are not otherwise 
prohibited by statute or contract. 

EPA will decide, on a case-by-case 
basis, whether collection by adminis-
trative offset is feasible and that its 
use furthers and protects the interest 
of the United States. 

(a) Standards. (1) The Administrator 
collects debts by administrative offset 
if— 

(i) The debt is certain in amount; 
(ii) Efforts to obtain direct payment 

from the debtor have been, or would 
most likely be, unsuccessful or the Ad-
ministrator and the debtor agree to the 
offset; 

(iii) Offset is not expressly or implic-
itly prohibited by statute, regulation 
or contract; 

(iv) Offset is cost-effective or has sig-
nificant deterrent value; 

(v) Offset does not substantially im-
pair or defeat program objectives; and 

(vi) Offset is best suited to further 
and protect the Government’s interest. 

(2) The Administrator may, in deter-
mining the method and amount of the 
offset, consider the financial impact on 
the debtor. 

(b) Interagency offset. The Adminis-
trator may offset a debt owed to an-
other Federal agency from amounts 
due or payable by EPA to the debtor, 
or may request another Federal agency 
to offset a debt owed to EPA. The Ad-
ministrator may request the Internal 
Revenue Service to offset an overdue 
debt from a Federal income tax refund 
due a debtor where reasonable at-
tempts to obtain payment have failed. 
Interagency offsets from employee sal-
aries will be made in accordance with 
the procedures contained in §§ 13.22 and 
13.23. 

(c) Multiple debts. Where moneys are 
available for offset against multiple 
debts of a debtor, it will be applied in 
accordance with the best interest of 
the Government as determined by the 
Administrator on a case-by-case basis. 

(d) Statutory bar to offset. Administra-
tive offset will not be made more than 
10 years after the Government’s right 
to collect the debt first accrued, unless 
facts material to the Government’s 
right to collect the debt were not 
known and could not have been known 
through the exercise of reasonable care 
by the officer responsible for discov-
ering or collecting the debt. For pur-
poses of offset, the right to collect a 
debt accrues when the appropriate EPA 
official determines that a debt exists 
(e.g., contracting officer, grant award 
official, etc.), when it is affirmed by an 
administrative appeal or a court hav-
ing jurisdiction, or when a debtor de-
faults on a payment agreement, which-
ever is latest. An offset occurs when 
money payable to the debtor is first 
withheld or when EPA requests offset 
from money held by another agency. 

(e) Pre-offset notice. Before initiating 
offset, the Administrator sends the 
debtor written notice of: 

(1) The basis for and the amount of 
the debt as well as the Agency’s inten-
tion to collect the debt by offset if pay-
ment or satisfactory response has not 
been received within 30 days of the no-
tice; 
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